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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

LYNN CATTIN,                    )
                                )
          Petitioner,           )
                                )
v.                              )     CASE NO.  88-5687
                                )
GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES            )
INSURANCE COMPANY,              )
                                )
          Respondent.           )
________________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its duly
designated Hearing Officer, William R. Cave, held a formal hearing in the above-
styled case on March 13, 1989, in Tallahassee, Florida.  On March 24, 1989,
Petitioner filed a Petition To Reopen Charge of Sex Discrimination with the
Division of Administrative Hearings.  The petition was granted, and a formal
hearing on the issue of sex discrimination was held on July 31, 1989 in
Tallahassee, Florida.

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  John F. MacLennan, Esquire
                      KATTMAN, ESHELMAN & MacLENNAN, P.A.
                      1920 San Marco Boulevard
                      Jacksonville, Florida 32207

     For Respondent:  John S. Derr, Esquire
                      GRANGER, SANTRY, MITCHELL
                      & HEATH, P. A.
                      Post Office Box 14129
                      Tallahassee, Florida 32317

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     1.  Whether at any time material to this proceeding there was an employee-
employer relationship between Respondent, Government Employees Insurance Company
(GEICO) and GEICO's general field representatives (GFR).

     2.  Whether the close relationship referred to in GEICO's conflict of
interest policy was limited solely to the close relationship as a result of a
person's marital status or did it include any close relationship, and, in either
case, was the conflict of interest policy based on a bona fide business
necessity.

     3.  Whether GEICO's refusal to appoint Petitioner as the GFR in GEICO's
office in Neptune Beach, Florida was based on either Petitioner's marital status
or her sex.



                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     This cause had its inception when Petitioner, Lynn Cattin, was denied an
appointment as a general field representative (GFR) with Respondent, Government
Employees Insurance Company (GEICO).  This refusal to appoint occurred in
August, 1987.  Thereafter, Petitioner filed a complaint.  The complaint alleged
discrimination on the basis of sex and marital status.  Petitioner subsequently
abandoned her charge of sex discrimination, and the cause proceeded to hearing
solely on the charge of marital status discrimination.

     At the hearing on March 13, 1989, the Petitioner testified on her own
behalf but presented no other witnesses. Petitioner's exhibits 1 through 14 were
received into evidence. Respondent presented the testimony of Carl John Kelle.
Respondent's exhibits 1 through 12 were received into evidence. The deposition
of Frank Butterfield taken on February 27, 1989, was received into evidence as
Joint Exhibit 1.

     On March 24, 1989, Petitioner filed a Petition To Reopen Charge Of Sex
Discrimination on the basis that earlier statements made by GEICO's witnesses
before the Florida Commission On Human Relations, which resulted in Petitioner
dropping the sex discrimination charge, were in fact incorrect as demonstrated
by GEICO's witness at the hearing on March 13, 1989.  After reviewing the
petition, the response thereto and other portions of the record, the Petitioner
was allowed to amend her petition to include the charge of sex discrimination in
this proceeding.  Additional discovery was allowed, and the formal hearing on
the issue of sex discrimination was scheduled for July 31, 1989.

     Petitioner presented no witnesses at the hearing on July 31, 1989.
Petitioner's exhibits 15 through 40 were received into evidence.  Respondent
presented the testimony of John Carl Kelle.  Respondent's exhibits 13 and 14
were received into evidence.

     A transcript of the first hearing was filed with the Division of
Administrative Hearings on March 23, 1989 and the transcript of the second
hearing was filed on August 24, 1989. The parties were granted 15 days from the
mailing of the second transcript to file their respective posthearing Proposed
Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Laws pursuant to Rule 221-6.031, Florida
Administrative Code, with the understanding that the submission of the
Recommended Order may extend beyond the thirty days provided by Rule 28-5.402,
Florida Administrative Code, and in that regard the rule was waived.  A ruling
on each proposed
finding of fact has been made as reflected in an Appendix to the Recommended
Order.

                          FINDINGS OF FACT

     Upon consideration of the oral and documentary evidence adduced at the
hearing, the following relevant facts are found:

     1.  Petitioner, Lynn Cattin, has been married to her husband, Larry Cattin,
continuously since June, 1972.

     2.  Larry Cattin has been employed as a senior account agent with Allstate
Insurance Company (Allstate) since 1979 selling insurance products, including
auto and homeowner's insurance.



     3.  Petitioner responded to a newspaper advertisement placed by Frank
Butterfield's insurance agency and was employed by that agency in its Neptune
Beach, Florida Branch Office (branch office) in March 1983.  Petitioner
continued to work for the Butterfield insurance agency until the end of the 1987
calendar year.

     4.  Frank Butterfield is now and was at all times material to this
proceeding a general field representative (GFR) of Respondent, Government
Employees Insurance Company (GEICO). Approximately 80% of Butterfield's branch
office income was derived from GEICO products such as homeowner and automobile
insurance.

     5.  Petitioner advised Butterfield of her husband's position with Allstate
prior to her hiring, and requested that Butterfield advise GEICO of her
husband's position with Allstate. Butterfield advised GEICO's zone manager, Hugh
McClelland of Larry Cattin's position with Allstate, and was advised by GEICO
that there was no objection to Butterfield hiring Petitioner while her husband
was employed by Allstate.  Carl Kelle and Harry Bond, both holding the position
of vice-president with GEICO, and Warren Trumble, also a zone manager for GEICO
were aware of Larry Cattin's position with Allstate.

     6.  Petitioner was the only employee in the branch office until May, 1986,
and was basically in charge except when Butterfield was in the branch office.
Butterfield was present in the branch office a good percentage of the time
during 1983 through 1985 but his presence in the branch office was reduced to
approximately 20% after 1985.

     7.  Petitioner's compensation was $13,000.00 per year when she began
working for Butterfield in 1983.  When Petitioner left Butterfield's employment
at the end of 1987 her compensation was $20,000.00 per year.  The clerical
employee's compensation at the end of calendar year 1987 was $240.00 per week.

     8.  GEICO provided Petitioner with business cards which identified her as
"Lynn F. Cattin, Representative".

     9.  During her employment with Butterfield, Petitioner had complete access
to all sales information and other possible confidential information relating to
GEICO in the branch office.

     10.  On occasion, Petitioner would refer potential customers of GEICO's to
Allstate but only where GEICO did not offer insurance to meet the customer's
needs and only after making Butterfield aware of the situation.

     11.  During her employment with Butterfield, Petitioner attended seminars
conducted by GEICO for its GFRs.

     12.  The branch office had a gross commission income during the year 1987
of approximately $7,000.00 per month with expenses for the office of
approximately $3,000.000 per month including Petitioner's salary and the salary
of the clerical employee.

     13.  In the latter part of 1986, GEICO decided to require each office to
have its own GFR.  Therefore, the branch office was to have its own GFR since
Butterfield would be GEICO's GFR in his office in Jacksonville, Florida.  The
appointment of the GFR for the branch office was to be effective January 1,
1988.



     14.  Butterfield recommended Petitioner for the position of GFR in the
branch office, and Petitioner was interviewed by Mr. Carl Kelle, Mr. Harry Bond,
and Mr. Warren Trumble, representatives of GEICO, at a Tampa, Florida seminar.

     15.  Applications of potential GFRs are presented to the GFR Board which
makes the decision concerning which candidates will be appointed to the position
of GFR.

     16.  When Petitioner's application was considered by the Board, Gene Mahan,
president of GEICO, suggested there may be a problem with the conflict of
interest policy.

     17.  Gene Mahan discussed the conflict of interest as it concerned
Petitioner's application with William Snyder, Board Chairman of GEICO.

     18.  William Snyder disapproved Petitioner's application on the basis of
her husband's representation of a competing carrier, Allstate.

     19.  Petitioner wrote a letter to Snyder dated July 29, 1987, requesting
that he reconsider his decision.  Snyder responded by letter dated August 19,
1987, assuring the Petitioner that GEICO had no concerns regarding her loyalty
while employed by Butterfield and that GEICO's only concern was a "potential"
concern for future problems, but that because of her husband's position with
Allstate they could not consider her for the GFR position.

     20.  At no time was Petitioner given any other reason than her husband's
employment status with Allstate for her having been denied the GFR position with
GEICO.

     21. Carl Kelle brought Petitioner's application to the GFR Board hoping
there could be an exception made to the conflict of interest policy.  Kelle was
unaware of any exception having been made to that policy.

     22.  After Petitioner was denied the GFR appointment by GEICO, Morris
Burbia was appointed GFR for the branch office by GEICO, and eventually Burbia
contracted with Butterfield to purchase the branch office.  Petitioner worked
for Butterfield until the end of the calendar year 1987 when Butterfield's
management of the branch office ended.

     23.  The history of GEICO's conflict of interest policy dates back to 1976.
At that time GEICO was the preferred risk carrier in a group of companies.  The
standard company was Criterion Insurance company, now known as GEICO Indemnity.
GEICO had more business than it had surplus to support, so it elected to
terminate its agency appointment countrywide.  The standard company, Criterion
Indemnity, continued representation agreements with GFRs who were operating at
the time.  The GEICO companies recognized that after the withdrawal of GEICO,
there were insufficient products for a GFR to continue to survive without having
a preferred carrier, so permission was given to each of the GFRs to obtain a
representation agreement with a preferred carrier other than GEICO.  In 1978
GEICO returned to the market and offered a majority of the remaining GFRs new
appointments. Part of the new agreement was that the GFRs would represent GEICO
companies exclusively, and over time would cease handling the preferred risk
carriers with whom they had been dealing.  The GFRs were not to write new
business for the other company, but could take a period of time to dispose of
their old business. Over the next couple of years, the relationships with the
other insurance companies were gradually disposed of by most of the GFRs.



     24.  While the majority of GFRs returned to exclusive representation of the
GEICO companies, a few developed subterfuges which would allow them to continue
representing the other preferred risk company while giving the appearance of
exclusive representation of GEICO.  These included selling the other company's
book of business to a wife or girlfriend who would then handle those policies
out of the same or a neighboring building.

     25.  At the time it was impossible for GEICO to police its GFRs adequately
since there were only four zone managers covering one hundred locations around
the country.

     26.  Production comparisons performed by GEICO indicate that when a GFR in
a conflict of interest situation is replaced the business increases.  However,
it was not shown that the increased business was due entirely to the absence of
the alleged conflict of interest situation.

     27.  There was substantial competent evidence to show that GEICO's conflict
of interest policy is that GEICO prefers not to appoint an individual who has a
close relationship with another individual employed by a competitor in a
comparable position.

     28.  The purpose of the GFR program is to penetrate the military market.
The largest carrier in that market is State Farm, followed by Allstate, with
GEICO in third place.

     29.  There were at least three situations where male GFRs had a close
relationship with another person in a comparable position that was employed by
or representing competing insurance companies simultaneously with the GFR's
representation of GEIC0.  In first situation the GFR was terminated within the
year after GEICO learned the GFR's violation of the exclusivity provision of the
GFR agreement.  It was only learned later that the GFR had sold this book of
business to his girlfriend.  In the second situation GEICO began pursuing a
solution within a month after learning of the conflict.  The wife of the GFR
disposed of her book of business within the year, and the GFR retired within a
year and a half.  In the third situation there was no proof of joint
representation between the GFR and his daughter.  However, the situation
resolved itself when the daughter took over her father's business, with GEICO's
approval, after he became terminally ill.  Although it took time to remedy each
of these situations, there was no evidence that GEICO agreed to allow the
conflict of interest to continue after learning of its existence.

     30.  There was no evidence that GEICO had ever appointed a GFR where, at
the time of the appointment, it was known that the GFR had a close relationship
with another individual who had a comparable position with a competing company.

     31.  The GFR agreement is uniform and the following are pertinent parts of
GEICO's General Field Representative's Agreement (Agreement) for appointment:

          1.  GENERAL
          a.  Company appoints the G.F.R.  to
          act as its representative....
                       * * *
          The G.F.R.  agrees to maintain an
          office from which to conduct Company's
          business....
          b.  The G.F.R.  accepts the
          appointment and agrees to sell...the



          lines of insurance offered by the
          Company...further agrees not to sell
          any lines of insurance directly
          competitive with those offered by
          Company....
                       * * *
          e. The G.F.R.  shall conduct herself
          in a prudent businesslike manner; she
          shall exercise her own judgment as to
          the time and manner of her performance
          under this Agreement, and she shall be
          free to exercise her own judgment as to
          the persons from whom she will solicit
          applications for the lines of insurance
          provided by Company and the time and
          place of such solicitation.  Nothing
          contained herein shall be construed to
          create the relationship of employer and
          employee between Company and the G.F.R.
          (Emphasis Supplied).
                       * * *
          2.  ACCOUNTING
          a. The G.F.R.  shall render to the
          Company a daily accounting of all
          business...shall pay over...shall
          maintain bank account.  approved
          by Company...shall not use this account
          for any other purpose....
          b. The G.F.R.  shall keep true and
          complete records and accounts of all of
          her transactions under this Agreement....
          Company may audit the accounts. . .of
          the G.F.R. at any time without prior
          notice of such audit being given to
          the G.F.R....
                       * * *
          4.  ADVERTISING
          a. Company may conduct independent
          advertising campaigns in the territory
          assigned to the G.F.R.
          b. The G.F.R.  shall not insert any
          advertisements respecting Company...
          without first obtaining the consent of
          Company in writing....
          5.  PROPERTY OF COMPANY
          Any forms or other supplies or
          equipment of Company...shall always
          remain the property of Company....
          6.  EXPENSES OF GENERAL FIELD REPRESENTATIVES
          The G.F.R.  shall pay all expenses
          which she incurs in connection with
          carrying out this Agreement....
          7.  OTHER REPRESENTATION
          The G.F.R. may represent other
          companies, provided prior approval for
          such representation is secured in
          writing by the G.F.R. from Company.



                       * * *
          9.  TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT
          a. This Agreement may be terminated
          by either the Company or the G.F.R. upon
          60 days' written notice to the other.
                       * * *
          11.  BOND
          The G.F.R. shall be bonded in
          accordance with the requirements set
          forth by the Company.  All bond premiums
          will be paid by the Company....

     32.  While GEICO may suggest office hours, it does not control the hours a
GFR or his employers work or what hours the - office is open.

     33.  While GEICO must approve the location of the office, it does not
exercise complete control over the office location.

     34.  The GFR is paid a salary based on the commissions earned as set forth
in the schedule of commissions.

     35.  GEICO does not withhold income taxes or pay social security taxes for
the GFR or the GFR's employees.

     36.  GEICO does not control:

          a.  the hiring, firing, and salary of
          the G.F.R.'s employees;
          b.  the office equipment purchased or
          the office decor;
          c.  whether the GFR purchases or leases
          office space, and
          d.  how much vacation or sick leave the
          G.F.R.  takes or gives his employees.

     37.  Although GEICO has a pension plan, profit sharing plan and a health
plan for its employees, the GFR are not in those plans.

     38.  Generally, GEICO sells insurance by direct mail and this is the bulk
of its business.  Therefore, does not spend, or is it required to spend, any
significant amount of time with the GFRs and, as a result, GEICO's supervision
of the GFRs is minimal.

     39.  The GFR program is the only area of GEICO's business in which there is
agency representation.

     40.  The GFR business does not generally see growth because of renewals of
previously sold policies.  The GFR's only get renewal commissions for three
years, therefore, there is no renewal commission after the fourth year.

     41.  There were no positions comparable to the GFR position available to
Petitioner in the Jacksonville area at the time she left employment with
Butterfield.

     42.  During time Petitioner was denied appointment as a GFR by GEICO, a
number of women were appointed as GFR's by GEIC0, mainly in Texas.



     43.  There is substantial competent evidence to show that GEICO's conflict
of interest policy was based on a bona fide business necessity in that a
conflict of interest situation such as GEICO was attempting to avoid presents a
real potential for abuse and is a legitimate basis for the policy.

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     44.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties to, and the subject matter of, this proceeding pursuant to Section
120.57(1), Florida Statutes.

     45.  Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes, makes it an unlawful
employment practice for an employer to discriminate against a person with
respect to terms or conditions of employment because of that individual's sex or
marital status.

     46.  Unless it is determined that an independent contractor relationship
exist between GEICO and its GFRs, then GEICO comes within the definition of an
employer as that term is defined in Section 760.02(6), Florida Statutes, and,
therefore, comes under the jurisdiction of the Florida Commission on Human
Relations.

     47.  Applying the facts of this case to the test set out in the Restatement
(Second) of Agency Section 220 (1958) for determining whether one is an employee
or independent contractor that was approved by the Supreme Court in Cantor v.
Cochran, 184 So 2d 173 (Fla. 1966), the weight of the evidence falls on the side
of the GFRs being independent contractors rather than employees of GEICO.  This
is particularly so, when one considers the GFR's control as to the mode of doing
the work, and the parties' intent of entering into a independent contractor's
relationship by the terms of the GFR agreement and the course of dealing with
each other.  Kane Furniture Corp. v. Miranda, 506 So 2d 1061 (2 DCA Fla. 1987)
and the cases cited therein.

     48.  However, assuming arquendo, that an "employee - employer" relationship
does exist between GEICO and its GFRs, then the Petitioner has the initial
burden of establishing a prima facie case of discrimination.  If Petitioner
succeeds in proving the prima facie case, the burden shifts to GEICO to
articulate some legitimate reason for the action complained of. Should GEICO
carry this burden, Petitioner must then have an opportunity to prove, by
preponderance of the evidence, that the legitimate reasons offered by GEICO were
not its true reasons, but were a pretext for discrimination.  Texas Department
of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U. S. 248, 253, 101 S. Ct.  1089, 1093
(1981)

     49.  To present a prima facie case, the Petitioner must present facts which
"raise an inference of discrimination only because we presume those acts, if
otherwise unexplained, are more likely than not based on the consideration of
impermissible factors".  Id.  450 U.S.  254.  The prima facie case serves to
eliminate the most common nondiscriminatory reasons for the Petitioner's
disparate treatment.  See, Teamsters v. United States, 431 U. S. 324, 358 and N.
44, 97 S.Ct.  1843, 1866 (1977).

     50.  In order to establish a prima facie case, Petitioner must show:  (1)
that she is in a classification covered by Section 760.10, Florida Statutes; (2)
that she is qualified for the position in question and; (3) that despite her
qualifications she was treated in a discriminatory manner.  Cf. McDonnell
Douglas Corp. v. Greene, 441 U.S.  792, 93 S.Ct.  1817 (1973).



     51.  While Petitioner has shown that she is in a classification covered by
Section 760.10, Florida Statutes, was qualified for the appointment as a GFR,
and has demonstrated that the conflict of interest policy was applied to her
because of her marital status, she has not demonstrated that GEICO's conflict of
interest policy was applied toward her in a fashion different from that applied
to all male GFRs or all male candidates for appointment as GFRs.

     52.  In any event, even if Petitioner had produced evidence sufficient to
establish a prima facie case of sex discrimination, GEICO has articulated and
substantiated a legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for not appointing
Petitioner as a GFR in general and as the GFR in the branch office in
particular, notwithstanding Petitioner having established a prima facie case of
discrimination based on her marital status.

     53.  GEICO's conflict of interest policy is clearly a business necessity
because a conflict of interest situation, which GEICO is attempting to avoid
with its policy, creates a potential for abuse and is a legitimate basis for the
implementation of the policy.

     54.  GEICO has demonstrated by sufficient credible evidence that its
refusal to appoint Petitioner as a GFR in general and as the GFR for the branch
office was not motivated by Petitioner's marital status per se, but was
motivated by the close relationship created as a result of her marital status.
See.  National Industrial, Inc.  v. Commission on Human Relations, 527 So.2d 894
(5 DCA Fla. 1988).

     55.  Petitioner has presented no persuasive evidence that the reason
articulated by GEICO is a pretext for discrimination because of Petitioner's sex
or marital status.  GEICO's policy was not applied to Petitioner in a fashion
that was different than the way it was applied to males, married or unmarried,
or to unmarried females and there is no other credible evidence to suggest that
GEICO intentionally refused to appoint Petitioner as a GFR because of the fact
that she is a female or because of her marital status.



                           RECOMMENDATION

     Based upon the foregoing Findings of Fact, the Conclusions of Law, the
evidence of record, the candor and demeanor of the witnesses, it is, therefore

     RECOMMENDED that the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a final
order denying relief to the Petitioner, Lynn Cattin, and dismissing the Amended
Petition For Relief.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 1st day of November, 1989, in Tallahassee, Leon
County, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            WILLIAM R. CAVE
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida 32301
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division f Administrative Hearings
                            this 1st day of November, 1989.

                APPENDIX TO THE RECOMMENDED ORDER
                     IN CASE NUMBER 88-5687

     The following constitutes my specific rulings pursuant to Section
120.59(2), Florida Statutes, on the proposed findings of fact submitted by the
parties in this case.

Specific Rulings on Proposed Findings of Fact Submitted by Petitioner, Lynn
Cattin

1.  Each of the following proposed findings of fact are adopted in substance as
modified in the Recommended Order.  The number in parentheses is the Finding of
Fact which so adopts the Petitioner's proposed finding of fact:  1(1); 2(2);
3(3- 5); 4(6,7); 5(4); 6(8); 7(6,9,11) 8(10); 9(5); 10(12); 11(13); 12(14);
13(31); 14(15,16,18); 15(18,19); 16(19); 17(20); 18(20,21); 19(29); 20(19);
21(41); 22(21); 23-24(32- 36); 26(38) and 27(22).

2.  Proposed finding of fact 25 is neither material nor relevant to the
conclusion reached in the Recommended Order.

Specific Rulings on Proposed Findings of Fact Submitted by Respondent, GEICO

1.  Each of the following proposed findings of fact are adopted in substance as
modified in the Recommended Order.  The number in parentheses is the Finding of
Fact which so adopts the Respondent's proposed finding of fact:  1(3); 2(4);
3(3); 4(1,2); 5(5,6); 6(13); 7-8(14); 9(15); 10(16); 11(17); 12 (16); 13(21);
15(31); 16(34-35); 17 (32-36); 20(38); 21(39); 22(36); 23(37); 25(40); 26(12)
28(12); 29(23); 30(24); 31(25); 32(26); 33-34(27); 35(28); 62*(42).



*The last paragraph is numbered 52, however, it appears to be a "typo" and
should be numbered 62.

2.  Proposed findings of fact 14, 18, 19, 24, 27, and 54 are neither material
nor relevant to the conclusion reached in the Recommended Order.

3.  Proposed findings of fact 36-53 and 55-61 are unnecessary, but see Finding
of Fact 29.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

ROBERT BAUCHAM,               )
                              )
             Petitioner,      )
                              )
v.                            )    CASE NO. 89-0712
                              )
FLORIDA DEPARTMENT OF         )
PROFESSIONAL REGULATION,      )
                              )
     Respondent.              )
______________________________)

                         RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Upon due notice, this cause came on for formal hearing in Tallahassee,
Florida on September 5, 1989 before Ella Jane P. Davis, a duly assigned Hearing
Officer of the Division of Administrative Hearings.

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:   Robert Baucham, pro se
                       1021 Idlewild Drive P-161
                       Tallahassee, FL 32301

     For Respondents:  D. Harper Field
                       Deputy General Counsel
                       Department of Professional Regulation
                       Suite 60
                       1940 North Monroe Street
                       Tallahassee, FL 32399-0792

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     Did Respondent, State of Florida, Department of Professional Regulation,
commit an unlawful employment practice by discriminating against Petitioner on
the basis of race?

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     Petitioner presented the oral testimony of Cindy Dexter, Louise Bull, Diane
Orcutt, and Melinda Wagoner, and testified on his own behalf.  He had admitted
in evidence P-1 page 1, P-2, P-3 and P-4.  P-1 page 2 was not admitted in
evidence.  Other exhibits tendered by Petitioner were withdrawn before being
marked for identification.  Respondent presented the oral testimony of Terri
Jones and Evelyn McNeely and had R-1 (a composite) admitted in evidence.

     The Human Relations Commission tape-recorded the formal hearing.  The
parties agreed to 15 days in which to submit post- hearing proposals.  All
timely-filed proposed findings of fact have been ruled upon pursuant to Section
120.59(2), F.S. in the Appendix to this Recommended Order.



                          FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioner is a 35-year-old Black male.

     2.  Prior to December 1986, Petitioner was employed by Respondent in an OPS
position in "Central Files".  His work performance in Central Files was both
superior and exemplary, and he was offered a State Career Service position as a
Senior Clerk within Respondent's "Complaint Section".  Upon accepting the Career
Service position, Petitioner entered into a mandatory six months' probationary
period.

     3.  In the Senior Clerk position, Petitioner's primary duties were to
answer the phone a specific 4-hour daily shift; to assist or act as backup for
phone answering during Senior Clerk Terri Jones' (Black female) 4-hour daily
phone shift; to prepare and distribute Class II complaint cases to Respondent's
"Legal Section"; and to distribute mail and other materials as assigned by his
immediate supervisor, Louise Bull (white female).

     4.  On January 5, 1987, Petitioner took 4 hours unauthorized leave without
pay for which he received a written reprimand on January 6, 1987.  He had
previously been orally reprimanded for the same practice.

     5.  It was established by competent substantial evidence that Petitioner's
immediate supervisor, Louise Bull, had had a number of absences without leave,
some of which occurred before Petitioner's termination and some of which
occurred after his termination, and that she also received at least one written
reprimand for these absences.  For some of her absences, Ms. Bull was required
to reimburse money to the State, however it was not clear whether the
reimbursement was because she was absent when she falsely claimed to be present
or was standard reimbursement procedure when the leave actually taken is not
covered by accrued leave time.  Either way, Ms. Bull was not in a probationary
status at any material time and, clearly, as Petitioner's supervisor, hers was
not a substantially similar position to that of Petitioner.

     6.  Petitioner and Cindy Dexter testified that many permanent employees in
addition to Ms. Bull were playing fast and loose with tardiness and absenteeism,
but their evidence is very indefinite and the race and gender of the employees
accused was not established.  Ms. Dexter's testimony was vague and not credible
on this point.  Their testimony on this subject was not confirmed by other
credible witnesses nor was it ever established that any of the permanent
employees accused by Petitioner held positions substantially similar to his.

     7.  From almost the beginning of his probationary period, Petitioner had
difficulty adjusting to his new position.  He evidenced difficulty accepting
supervision from Ms. Bull.  This disrupted standard office practice.  Over the
probationary term, Ms. Bull orally counselled Petitioner approximately seven
times concerning his lack of acceptance of her supervision as well as excessive
tardiness and excessive personal phone usage.  Diane Orcutt, the regular
Complaint Office Supervisor and Ms. Bull's superior, described Petitioner as
avoiding Louise Bull and coming directly to her about problems he perceived in
the office operation.  Petitioner and Terri Jones, his female job counterpart
who is also Black, had an early but undefined job- related dispute, after which
he sent her flowers to "make-up".

     8.  On one occasion, after a loud and disruptive argument arose between
Petitioner and Ms. Bull in the general office area, Evelyn McNeely, who was
acting supervisor to them both during Ms. Orcutt's vacation, required Ms. Bull



to prepare a memorandum clarifying Petitioner's job duties because, in Ms.
McNeely's view, the Petitioner did not seem to understand his duties.  This was
done on June 17, 1987.  This memorandum, headed "Performance Evaluation" from
Ms. Bull to Petitioner also warned Petitioner that Ms. Bull would recommend
extension of his probationary period because he was falling short on acceptable
performance in several areas.

     9.  Louise Bull prepared, delivered, and discussed with Petitioner her
performance evaluation, indicating, based upon her personal observations, his
failure to satisfactorily perform in the following areas:  repeatedly tardy over
the last several weeks;  failure to properly handle routine telephone duties;
failure to comply with their section's procedures for routing of case files; and
continued failure to accept supervision under their section's chain of command.

     10.  Ms. Bull admitted that she suffered emotional problems while
Petitioner worked for her and apparently thereafter.  She had crying jags and
consulted a psychologist.  She also received a prescription from some source for
the tranquilizer valium.  Ms. Bull denied that she and the psychologist ever
identified a reason for her emotional state.  Melinda Wagoner testified that Ms.
Bull related to her that her emotional problems stemmed from living in a Black
neighborhood and fighting with Black children when she was a child.  The
foregoing hearsay is admissible as an admission of a party (DPR) through its
supervising agent (Louise Bull), but even if fully credible, this evidence would
be insufficient to establish a nexus between Bull's behavior and the reason for
Petitioner's eventual termination, in light of the record as a whole.

     11.  Terri Jones, the permanent employee most substantially similar to
Petitioner, was also a Senior Clerk.  She is also Black.  Her job duties were
identical to those of Petitioner, except that they had primary responsibility
for phone calls during different parts of each day.  Ms. Jones had no
supervisory problems of her own with Louise Bull.  Ms. Jones asserted that
Petitioner had excellent telephone manners but confirmed that Petitioner's
regularity in answering the phone either on his shift or as her backup was often
insufficient.

     12.  The Complaint Section's phone was often placed on "hold" with no one
waiting on the other end.  Although anyone in the office could place a call on
"hold" and any caller could hang up before an employee returned to the phone,
the inference from all witnesses' testimony as a whole was that this "hold"
procedure was being done excessively by Petitioner.

     13.  Diane Orcutt, regular Complaint Office Supervisor, reviewed
Petitioner's phone logs prior to evaluating him at the six months' point.  The
representative phone logs of the two substantially similar employees, Petitioner
and Terri Jones, show that Petitioner logged only 34 calls in the same period
that Ms. Jones logged 359.  This vast discrepancy can be interpreted in a number
of ways:  either Petitioner was not answering the phone as directed, or he was
not logging all calls as directed, or he was not maintaining the logs as
directed.  By any interpretation of this empirical data, Petitioner was not
fulfilling a prime requirement of his job.

     14.  At the time of his six months' evaluation, on June 22, 1987, Diane
Orcutt made a joint decision with Louise Bull to extend Petitioner's six months
probationary period by four months.  Ms. Orcutt did this for a number of
reasons:  his early absences without leave, oral complaints from lower echelon



employees that Petitioner would frequently neglect his telephone duties in one
way or another, and the disruptive nature of his failure to accept Ms. Bull's
supervision.

     15.  In requiring the additional probation, Ms. Orcutt gave greater weight
to the administrative/managerial friction and less weight to Petitioner's
reprimanded early absences; however, with regard to the complaints of other
employees, she testified that she felt sure Petitioner could do the work because
of his past excellent performance on OPS and because of her personal observation
but that he needed more time to actually do the job instead of engaging in
uncooperative disputes with Ms. Bull. Additionally, Ms. Orcutt was giving
Petitioner the benefit of any doubt by taking additional time to sort out
whether the disruption problem arose from Ms. Bull or from Petitioner, because
at that point, Ms. Bull had no problems supervising other Black or white
employees; no oral complaints had been made by other employees against Ms. Bull;
and oral complaints against Petitioner confirming Ms. Bull's unrecorded
observations of Petitioner had been received personally by Ms. Orcutt.

     16.  When presented with Orcutt's Mid-Cycle Appraisal and the 4 months'
additional probation plan on June 22, 1987, Petitioner was hostile, refused to
sign the appraisal, and another disruptive scene arose among Petitioner, Ms.
Bull and Ms. Orcutt.  Petitioner spent all of the workday of June 23, 1987 in
"Personnel" complaining that his evaluation and the 4 months' additional
probation was unjust.  On two of the remaining successive days of that work
week, Petitioner accomplished some work.  On one of the remaining successive
days in that week, he took his "Personal Leave Day".  A weekend intervened, and
on Monday, June 28, 1987, Diane Orcutt reassessed the situation, determined that
Petitioner was not intending to cooperate, and terminated him, as had always
been her option during his probationary period.

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     17.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties to and the subject matter of this proceeding.  Section 120.57(1),
Florida Statutes.

     18.  Under the provisions of Section 760.10(1)(a), it is an unlawful
employment practice for an employer:

          To discharge or to fail or refuse to hire any
          individual, or otherwise to discriminate
          against any individual with respect to
          compensation, terms, conditions, or privileges
          of employment, because of such individual's
          race, color, religion, sex, natural origin,
          age, handicap, or marital status.

Subsection 8(b) of the same statute provides, however, that:

          This subsection shall not be construed to make
          unlawful the rejection or termination of
          employment when the individual applicant or
          employee has failed to meet bona fide
          requirements or the job or position sought or
          held ....



     19.  When an individual alleges he is subjected to disparate treatment in
employment because of his race or national origin, he has the initial burden of
establishing, prima facie, a case of discrimination by a preponderance of the
evidence.  McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S. 792 (1973).  Once a
complainant has done so, the burden of going forward then shifts to the employer
to demonstrate a legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for the action complained
of.  Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S.  248 (1981).
Where a legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for the employer Respondent's
actions is shown, the claimant then must establish and prove that the proffered
reason was in fact "pretextual".  Texas Department, supra; Simmons v. Camden
Board of Education, 757 F.2d 1187, 1189 (11th Cir. 1985), reh'q en banc den.,
767 F.2d 938 (11th Cir. 1985), cert. den., 106 S.Ct. 385 (1985).  See also,
Suson v. Zenith Radio Corp., 763 F.2d 304 (7th Cir. 1985).

     20.  Petitioner alleged a conspiracy to terminate him because he is both a
Black and a male (race and sex).  Although he may have demonstrated that Louise
Bull held some prejudice or fear of him either as a Black or personally, he did
not prove that due to unpleasant experiences with Black children of both sexes,
she was prejudiced against Black males specifically.  Moreover, he did not
establish the necessary nexus that Ms. Bull's prejudice, unenlightened and
unfounded as such prejudices always are, resulted in a discriminatory
termination of Petitioner's employment.  Moreover, the fact that Ms. Bull had no
problems with Black female employees strongly militates against Petitioner's
allegation of racial prejudice.  Although Diane Orcutt consulted with Louise
Bull, she also had independent knowledge and empirical data demonstrating
Petitioner's failure to meet his job requirements before she, not Louise Bull,
terminated the Petitioner.  One may argue that Ms. Orcutt should have stuck to
her original intention to give Petitioner four more months to successfully
fulfill his probation requirements, but it has not been demonstrated that she
was under any requirement to do so.

     21.  Petitioner has not met the first level of proof: that he was fired or
received bad evaluations solely because of his race or gender or both.
Respondent has established that valid non-pretextual, job-related reasons
existed for his termination.  This cause should be dismissed.

                           RECOMMENDATION

     Upon the foregoing findings of fact and conclusions of law, it is
recommended that the Florida Human Relations Commission dismissing the complaint
and petition for relief filed by Robert Baucham.

     DONE and ENTERED this 3rd day of November, 1989, at Tallahassee, Florida.

                              ___________________________________
                              ELLA JANE P. DAVIS
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                              (904) 488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 3rd day of November, 1989.



                   APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER
                      IN CASE NO. 89-0712

     The following constitute specific rulings, pursuant to Section 120.59(2),
Florida Statutes, upon the parties' respective proposed findings of fact (PFOF):

Petitioner's Proposed Findings of Fact

None filed

Respondent's Proposed Findings of Fact

Respondent's proposals have been accepted in substance and modified to conform
to the record.  Where they have not been accepted, they are rejected as
misleading as stated or not supported by the record as stated.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

DOROTHY HARVEY,                 )
                                )
          Petitioner,           )
                                )
v.                              )     CASE NO.  89-1548
                                )
ALACHUA COUNTY BOARD OF         )
COUNTY COMMISSIONERS,           )
                                )
          Respondent.           )
________________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Upon due notice, this cause came on for formal hearing on September 1,
1989, in Gainesville, Florida, before Ella Jane P.  Davis, a duly assigned
Hearing Officer of the Division of Administrative Hearings.

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Rodney W. Smith
                      Rodney W. Smith, P. A.
                      P. O. Box 628
                      Alachua, FL 32615

     For Respondent:  Thomas A. Bustin
                      County Attorney
                      Post Office Drawer "CC"
                      Gainesville, FL 32602

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     Whether or not Respondent Alachua County has committed an unlawful
employment practice by terminating Petitioner due to her "handicap" of obesity.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     Petitioner presented the oral testimony of Richard F. DeFord, Edward Kevin
Kennedy, and Colleen Hayes, and testified on her own behalf.  She had one
exhibit admitted in evidence.  Respondent presented the oral testimony of David
John Orban, M. D., Karen Newman, Kevin Rolfe, and Jean M. Lemire, and recalled
Edward Kevin Kennedy.  Respondent had 3 out of 4 exhibits admitted in evidence.

     The parties' Prehearing Stipulation was admitted in evidence as Hearing
Officer's Exhibit A which has been utilized to the extent appropriate in the
preparation of this Recommended Order.

     In the course of formal hearing, Respondent frequently renewed its oral
Motion to Dismiss/Motion for Summary Judgment for lack of handicap, which
motion(s) were taken under advisement for resolution within this Recommended
Order.



     A transcript has been provided and all timely-filed proposed findings of
fact have been ruled upon pursuant to Section 120.59(2), F.S., in the Appendix
to this Recommended Order.

                          FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioner was a 43 year old white female, five feet-three inches tall,
and weighing 265-270 pounds on the date of formal hearing.  At all times
material, she has weighed in excess of 200 pounds, the weight at which she was
initially employed by Alachua County in January, 1980.  Petitioner considers
herself "obese".

     2.  At the onset of her employment with Alachua County Department of
Emergency Medical Services (EMS), Petitioner performed as a standby driver.  She
previously had been certified as an Emergency Medical Technician (EMT) by the
State of Florida in 1978 and as a paramedic in October, 1979, but she did not
begin to function as a paramedic for Respondent County for a period of time
after her initial employment.

     3.  Petitioner's employment application made no claim of "handicap" by
obesity or otherwise.  Petitioner passed a medical examination most recently in
1988.  See, infra.  The physical examination did not indicate Petitioner's
weight impaired her functioning successfully as a paramedic.

     4.  Petitioner has had a weight problem all of her adult life.  Although
Petitioner testified that the only times she has had marked weight loss success
has been under medical supervision accompanied by the administration of
pharmaceuticals, either orally or by injection, there is no expert medical
evidence to establish whether her obesity is endogeneous (metabolic) or
exogeneous (caused by overeating).  There is no competent evidence upon which to
find Petitioner's obesity is physiological in origin or that it is permanent.

     5.  There is competent evidence that Petitioner's obesity was a source of
concern to fellow employees and to certain of her supervisors for some period of
time even before 1987.  In 1987, the County did not fund a weight reduction
program suggested by EMS Director Cunningham and agreed upon between Cunningham
and Petitioner.  There is, however, nothing to show that the County was
obligated to fund such a program.

     6.  Under the threat of job loss, Petitioner agreed to be physically
evaluated as to her ability to perform her job, and she was given a special
physical evaluation and job evaluation even though she was not on either a
probationary or conditional status.  She passed each of these.  In early July,
1987, Petitioner was required to undertake a special agility test even though
Alachua County had never required any other permanently employed EMT or
paramedic to take such a test. The test involved simulated emergency job
responses and was very physically demanding.  Petitioner passed it.  Despite the
grueling hours of being a paramedic, Petitioner was also able to hold outside
part- time employment.  Nonetheless, some supervisors and co-employees continued
to perceive Petitioner's obesity as a job impediment even though she had
demonstrated that it was not.

     7.  After satisfying the physical agility test, Petitioner was taken from a
less strenuous zone and reassigned to one of the busiest zones in Alachua County
and the only remaining zone that still required two man stretcher lifting.



There is no direct evidence that the County could not assign paramedics to its
various zones at will.

     8.  There is no competent evidence to show Petitioner's weight problem has
significantly impaired her normal functioning so as to render the resulting
condition "handicapping" within the meaning of Chapter 760 F.S.

     9.  Two instances formed the basis of Petitioner's termination.  Petitioner
offered plausible explanations for her performance in each incident, but upon
the more credible evidence of Dr. Orban, it is found that approximately March
29, 1988, Petitioner responded to a motor vehicle accident and delayed immediate
transport of an injured person to the hospital which was less than two minutes
away by ambulance in favor of continuing attempts to start intravenous (IV)
intubation and use of a mass (blood pressure stabilizing) suit, which would be
treatment more suitable for a long transport.  Also, upon the eye witness
testimony of EMS District Chief Karen Newman,, who is also a paramedic, it is
found that on April 17, 1988, Petitioner responded to a gunshot wound call and
was unable with two attempts to start an IV or its catheter into the victim.
Although Petitioner had started the victim on oxygen, she had failed to bandage
his abdominal wound which clearly evidenced blood.  This situation delayed
arrival of the victim at the hospital.  Ms. Newman completed the IV intubation
quickly, herself, en route to the hospital with Petitioner's help.  Dr. Orban
and Chief Newman respectively testified that these situations which they
observed were below the paramedic standards of care.

     10.  As initially reported, the March incident had not been dealt with as a
disciplinary matter and during the month between incidents, the Petitioner was
not disciplined.  Petitioner was suspended after the April incident.

     11.  Dr. David Orban is employed by Shands Teaching Hospital at the
University of Florida and functions as the Medical Director of Alachua County
EMS, pursuant to contract.  Dr. Orban testified that in May, 1988, after
reviewing written reports and orally consulting supervisors and fellow-employees
on Petitioner's conduct, he had concluded that Petitioner was not performing
within the standards of care of a paramedic and removed her right to practice
medical care under his license.  In reaching his conclusion, it is clear that
Dr. Orban also relied in large part on far more detailed hearsay
characterizations given the foregoing and other incidents by other County
employees, some of whom may have perceived Petitioner's weight as being a
problem when it was not, but the doctor's relying on such hearsay statements at
that time was not a divergence from the County's or the doctor's standard
supervisory procedure, and Dr. Orban also at that time had formed his own
opinion of Petitioner's competency based upon the single occasion of personal
observation in March.  Ms. Newman had never previously worked with Petitioner,
and therefore her absence of any opportunity for prejudice supports her
credibility as to the observed details of the April incident.  Petitioner's
weight was not a factor in Dr. Orban's personal observations or those of Ms.
Newman.

     12.  Dr. Orban advised Respondent of his decision by a letter dated May 16,
1988.  Although no action has to date been taken by the State against
Petitioner's licenses, she cannot practice except in conjunction with the
supervision of a licensed physician.  Since Dr. Orban would no longer accept the
oversight responsibility of the Petitioner, Petitioner could no longer operate
in the Alachua County EMS. Following the termination of Petitioner's right to
function under Dr. Orban's license, Alachua County terminated her employment as
a paramedic.  At some point, the County offered her secretarial employment which



Petitioner rejected due to lower salary and confined, sedentary working
conditions.  The subject of Petitioner's weight did not become a part of the
proceedings that led to Petitioner's termination by the County.

     13.  No other permanently employed EMT or paramedic received termination as
a result of single instances of similar competency incidents.  In similar
situations, other employees variously were suspended, or required to return to
driver status, or were required to take further courses or training, or they
were issued written reprimands only.

     14.  Except for the foregoing 1988 incidents, Petitioner has consistently
had better than average job evaluations.  Her evaluations were as follows:

          1/16/81 - Good (26 on 40 point scale)
          3/28/81 - Very Good (2.73 on 4.0 scale)
          5/23/81 - Good (2.46 on 4.0 scale)
          2/10/82 - Very Good (2.73 on 4.0 scale)
          8/11/81 - Very Good (2.93 on 4.0 scale)
          1/26/83 - Very Good (3.06 on 4.0 scale)
          7/26/82 - Very Good (3.40 on 4.0 scale)
          2/01/84 - Very Good (3.2 on 4.0 scale)
          7/01/85 - Very Good (3.33 on 4.0 scale)
          8/03/84 - Very Good (3.13 on 4.0 scale)
          7/25/83 - Very Good (3.0 on 4.0 scale)
          3/12/85 - Very Good (3.0 on 4.0 scale)
          7/20/86 - Very Good (3.33 on 4.0 scale)
          2/28/87 - Good (2.6 on 4.0 scale)
          6/28/87 - Very Good (3.0 on 4.0 scale)

     15.  The Petitioner has had no prior substantial disciplinary history and
has never previously been suspended from her job nor has she ever been held back
from any merit raises. However, upon the testimony of Kevin Rolfe, it is found
that Petitioner's ability with regard to institution of intravenous tubes (IVs)
was of concern to at least one superior in 1985.

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     16.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction of the
parties and subject matter of this cause.  See Section 120.57(1), F.S.

     17.  The Petitioner alleged that she had been discriminated against in her
employment, or terminated therefrom, by reason of a handicap.

     18.  Section 760.10(1)(a), F.S., applicable to this case, provides as
follows:

          (1) It is an unlawful employment practice
          for an employer:
          (a) To discharge or to fail or refuse to
          hire any individual, or otherwise to
          discriminate against any individual with
          respect to compensation, terms, conditions,
          or privileges of employment, because of such
          individual's race, color, religion, sex,
          national origin, age, handicap, or marital
          status.  (Emphasis supplied)



     19.  Unfortunately, no direct definition of the term "handicap" is provided
in the Florida Statute.  Therefore, decisions of the Florida Human Relations
Commission must be consulted to ascertain the meaning that has been given this
term. In Thomas v. Floridin Company, 8 FALR 5457, at 5458 (1986), the Commission
defined "handicap" as follows:

          In interpreting the term handicap, the Human
          Rights Act of 1977, the Commission has
          consistently chosen to give handicap a
          meaning in accordance with common usage.
          Generally, handicap connotes a condition
          that prevents normal functioning in some way;
          a person with a handicap does not enjoy in
          some measure the full and normal use of his
          sensory, mental, or physical faculties.  See
          also Kelly v. Bechtel Power, 633 F. Supp.
          927, 931 (SD Fla. 1986).

.    20.  Accordingly, the first rung of the evidentiary ladder Petitioner must
attain is to establish that her obesity is a "handicap", that is, hers must be
such "fatness" that her normal functioning is significantly impaired.  See,
Nichols v. First National Bank of Clearwater, 9 FALR 5970 (1987).  The record is
totally devoid of any competent evidence demonstrating, in accord with the
holding of that case, that this Petitioner's obesity is physiological in origin.
No doctor testified, either in person or by way of deposition, that a
physiological condition was present in Petitioner.  Further, Petitioner's
employment application and medical information sheet submitted by her at the
time of her employment with Respondent do not contain a disclosure of any
physiological condition that would have a bearing on this case.  In short, there
is nothing in the record to indicate that Petitioner's claim of a handicap was
ever made known until after her termination.  See, discussion within the
Recommended Order of Nichols v. First National Bank of Clearwater.  Absent such
a physiological condition, it is incumbent upon Petitioner to establish that her
claimed handicap, in this case obesity, led to a condition which significantly
impaired normal functioning so as to render the resulting condition
handicapping.  See, Stewart v. Wackenhut Corporation, FCHR Order 88-015 (June
30, 1988) upon DOAH Case No. 87-2390 (April 6, 1988).  As to this concept, the
record is clear that Petitioner's obesity does not impair her normal functioning
so as to render it a handicapping condition.  There is also no competent
evidence that Petitioner's obesity is disabling or permanent, or that she ever
characterized it to Respondent at the time of employment as a permanent
disability.  See, Franklin v. Hillsborough County Fire Control and Emergency
Operations, FCHR Order No. 83-010 (March 7, 1983), Aittama v. Metropolitan Life
Insurance Company, 3 FALR 2204-A (FCHR 1981).  Therefore, Petitioner has been
unsuccessful in demonstrating herself to be a statutorily covered (handicapped)
employee.

     21.  Since Petitioner has not demonstrated herself to be within a class
that Chapter 760 F.S. is designed to protect, it is not necessary for this
Recommended Order to address the usual triad of proof:  (1)  Was there prima
facie discrimination? (2)  Were there legitimate, nondiscriminatory reasons for
the action complained of? (3)  Were the reasons merely pre-textual?  However, it
is clear that despite Petitioner being subjected to some focused testing in 1987
due what proved to be others' erroneous perceptions of her impaired function due
to obesity, it was neither the presence of a handicap, nor others' perception of
a handicap that resulted in her termination.  Rather, it was Petitioner's
deficient skills and lack of judgment as a paramedic in critical care situations



in 1988 that caused Dr. Orban to lift his authorization, which in turn,
ultimately culminated in Petitioner's termination.  Therefore, the Respondent
County's reasons for termination were not merely pretextual for the purpose of
camouflaging discrimination against the obese, be obesity a "handicap" or not.

     22.  Accordingly, Respondent's oft-renewed Motion to Dismiss or for Summary
Judgment should be granted.

                           RECOMMENDATION

     Upon the foregoing findings of fact and conclusions of law, it is
recommended that the Human Relations Commission enter a Final Order dismissing
the petition herein.

     DONE and ENTERED this 3rd day of November, 1989, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            ELLA JANE P. DAVIS
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 3rd day of November, 1989.

                  APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER
                        CASE NO. 89-1548

     The following constitute specific rulings, pursuant to Section 120.59(2),
F.S.  upon the parties' respective proposed findings of fact (PFOF).

Petitioner's PFOF

1, 2, 4, 5, 7, 15, 16, 22, 32, 33, 37, 38, 39, 46, 52, 63, 70 and 71 are
accepted.

3, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 17, 27, 28, 31, 35-36, 40, 42, 44, 47, 50, 55, 59-62,
65-69, 72-73 are subordinate, unnecessary, or cumulative to the facts as found.

Sentence 1 of PFOF 6 is accepted; the remainder is subordinate, unnecessary or
cumulative to the facts as found.

23 is incompetent and immaterial

18, 20, 24, 25, 26, 29, 30, and 49, are rejected as out of context or mere
recitation of unreconciled exhibits and/or testimony.  Most is also
uncorroborated hearsay upon which no finding of fact can be made.  Otherwise
rejected as not in accord with the record as a whole and/or not credible or not
competent.



34, 43, 45, 53, 56-58 are accepted in part; the remainder is subordinate.

8, 21, 41, 48, 50, 51, 54, 64 to the extent not accepted are rejected as not
supported by the greater weight of the credible, competent evidence as a whole
or not necessary to resolve the dispositive issues of this case.  Accepted that
this is Petitioner's perception of events.

Respondent's PFOF

1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 9, 11, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, and 19 are accepted.

8, 10, and 20 is subordinate, unnecessary, or cumulative to the facts as found.

12 is rejected because as stated is misleading and not entirely supported by the
record.  See the facts as found.
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=================================================================
                         AGENCY FINAL ORDER
=================================================================

                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                  COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS

DOROTHY HARVEY,               EEOC Case No. n/a

     Petitioner,              FCHR Case No, 88-5782

vs.                           DOAH Case No. 89-1548

ALACHUA COUNTY BOARD OF       FCHR Order No. 90-003
 COUNTY COMMISSIONERS,

     Respondent.
___________________________/

                  FINAL ORDER DISMISSING PETITION FOR
                        RELIEF FROM AN UNLAWFUL
                          EMPLOYMENT PRACTICE

                        Preliminary Matters

     Petitioner Dorothy Harvey filed a complaint of discrimination with the
Commission pursuant to the Human Rights Act of 1977, as amended.  Section:
760.01-760.10, Fla. Stat. (1987).  Petitioner alleged Respondent Alachua County
Board of County Commissioners, unlawfully discriminated against her on the basis
of handicap (obesity).

     The allegations of discrimination set forth in the complaint were
investigated.  On February 15, 1989, the Executive Director found no reasonable
cause to believe an unlawful employment practice occurred.

     On March 15, 1989, Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief from an Unlawful
Employment Practice, requesting that a formal proceeding be conducted on the
claim.  The petition was referred to the Division 0of Administrative Hearings
(DOAH).  Fla. Admin. Code Rule 22T-0.018(1).  On November 3, 1989, DOAH Hearing
Officer Ella Jane P. Davis, entered a Recommended Order of Dismissal.

     Public deliberations were held on December 15, 1989, in Tallahassee,
Florida, before this panel of commissioners.

                        Findings of Fact

     We have considered the hearing officer's Findings of Fact and are mindful
of the record in this cause.  As the hearing officer's findings are supported by
competent substantial evidence, they are hereby adopted Section 120.57(1)(b)10,
Fla. Stat. (1987).



                       Conclusions of Law

     We agree with the hearing officer's analysis of the legal issue and
conclusions based upon the factual findings except as follows.  The hearing
officer stated in her Recommended Order that:

          The record is totally devoid of any competent
          evidence demonstrating, . . .  that this
          Petitioner's obesity is physiological in
          origin.
                             * * *
          Absent such a physiological condition, it is
          incumbent upon Petitioner to establish that
          her claimed handicap, in this case obesity,
          led to a condition which significantly
          impaired normal functioning so as to render
          the resulting condition handicapping.
                             * * *
          As to this concept, the record is clear that
          Petitioner's obesity does not impair her
          normal functioning so as to render it a
          handicapping condition.  There is also no
          competent evidence that Petitioner's obesity
          is disabling or permanent, or that she ever
          characterized it to Respondent at the time
          of employment as a permanent disability.
                             * * *
          Therefore, Petitioner has been unsuccessful
          in demonstrating herself to be a statutorily
          covered (handicapped) employee.
                             * * *
          Accordingly, Respondent's oft-renewed Motion
          to Dismiss or for Summary Judgment should be
          granted.  Recommended Order, PP 9-10

     In support of her analysis, the hearing officer cited, among other cases,
Stewart v. Wackenhut Corporation, Order No. 80-015 (FCHR July 5, 1988), where
the Commission dismissed Petitioner's claim after she failed to establish that
her condition, obesity, was physiological in origin so as to render such
condition handicapping within the meaning of the Human Rights Act.  While it is
true that Petitioner, like the petitioner in Stewart, supra, did not show that
her obesity was physiologically based, there is substantial competent evidence
contained in the record to show that Respondent and Petitioner's co-workers
perceived her to be handicapped by her obesity.  Therefore, the Panel adopts the
hearing officer's conclusions of law as modified to reflect that Petitioner
established a prima facie case of perceived handicap discrimination.  The Panel
also finds that Petitioner failed to meet her burden of proof under McDonnell
Douglas Corporation v. Green, 411 U.S. 792 (1973)

                             Dismissal

     The Petition for Relief from an Unlawful Employment Practice and the
complaint of discrimination are DISMISSED with prejudice.



     The parties have the right to seek judicial review of this Order.  The
Commission and the appropriate district court of appeal must receive a notice of
appeal within 30 days of the date of this Order is filed with the clerk of the
Commission.  Explanation of the right to appeal is Found in Section 120.68,
Florida Statutes, and in Florida Rules of Appellate Procedure 9.110.

     DONE AND ORDERED this 16th day of January, 1990.
     FOR THE FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS:

                         BY: _________________________________
                             Commissioner John W. Robertson,
                               Panel Chairperson;
                             Commissioner Marc Curtis Little; and
                             Commissioner Whitfield Jenkins.

     FILED this 16th day of January 1990 in Tallahassee, Florida.

                             ____________________________________
                             Margaret A. Jones
                             Clerk of the Commission

Copies Furnished:

Rodney W. Smith, Attorney for Petitioner
Thomas A. Bustin, Attorney for Respondent
Ella Jane P. Davis, DOAH Hearing Officer
Danica W. Parker, Legal Advisor for Commission Panel
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